2

Minutes of the Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Held on Monday 19th August 2019 at 19:00 at the 

St Laurence Centre, Brundall
	Present:


Chairman: Cllr K Wilkins
Vice Chairman: Cllr J Warns
Cllr J Mickelburgh, Cllr G Buckley, Cllr G Nurden, Cllr G Abbott, Cllr F Thorpe, Cllr L Britt, Cllr J Warne, Cllr M Savory, Cllr M Snowling and Cllr A Free
Parish Clerks: S Smyth and C Dickson


	
	Details
	Action

	
	Housekeeping

The Chairman advised everyone in attendance of the location of fire escapes and the procedure to be followed in the event of an evacuation.

The Chairman advised members of the public of the procedure for them speaking at Meetings of the Parish Council.  
The Chairman advised members of the public that the Parish Council would be making a sound recording of the Meeting. 
	

	2019-0102

	Apologies for Absence 
None
	

	2019-0103
	Declarations of Disclosable (DPI) or Non-Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (NDPI)

Cllr Nurden Planning items (Broadland DC)
	

	2019-0104
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting
It was resolved by a majority decision, with 2 abstentions, that the amended Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 22nd July 2019 be approved.
	

	2019-0105
	Actions from the Minutes (Not on the Agenda)
2019-0079: The Information signs update project has not yet begun
2019-0081 – The RFO is working on accounts packages for the Council.
2019-0089 – The Clerk has reported the foliage and is working with Norfolk CC for action


	

	2019-0106
	Public Participation
A resident asked if the Council would ask Blofield PC for co-operation in considering the CPO. The green valley area is unspoiled and the village wants to avoid any more development which builds on the space between the 2 villages, especially as the Golf Course lease is ending.

A resident made reference to the brambles and unpassable path between the Memorial Hall and Highfield Avenue. Another resident mentioned that alternatively the brambles create an element of security for the houses backing onto the footpath.
District Councillor Rebecca Grattan delivered her report for Brundall Ward. 
She referenced the recent application from QL which was rejected for the land east of Memorial Hall and praised the Brundall Future group and all who spoke at the Planning Meeting.
The local authority joint working arrangement between S Norfolk and Broadland continues and is an opportunity to maintain effective Council Taxes but still maintains sovereignty for both Councils. The Community at Heart Awards are open for nominations. The deadline is 29 September 2019.

The Design and Enhanced development Awards are also underway to nominate developments which include cultural interest. The Youth Advisory team are active looking at a lack of activities in rural communities and also mental health. She and Mike Snowling have been allocated a small fund for sensible initiatives if residents or groups wish to apply for them.

National Open Day is between 13th and 22nd September. Greater Anglia are closing some lines through and past Brundall in February 2020.
	

	2019-0107
	Chairman’s Report

The Chairman gave his report:

“Since the last Parish Council meeting, work has continued in the background by our chosen contractors to prepare the planning application for our sports hub and we anticipate this will be submitted soon, when a period of public consultation will be part of the planning process. 

I am also encouraged that a meeting has been planned for early September between myself, Rev Peter Leech and Richard Farley, chairman of BMH to discuss future plans to make sure we are working for the benefit of the whole community, something I have regularly referred to as being our preferred way forward. 

We are being asked to consider our position on Land East of the Memorial Hall (item 11) in relation to a possible CPO, and the clerk has sent out some advice for our consideration.  I would encourage councillors to be ambitious but realistic in terms of what we may be achievable and affordable, taking into account the need to apply for a Public Works loan to fund the CPO process and the land itself. It is complex and we will need expert advice and support if we decide to pursue this course of action. 

Again tonight, we have a busy agenda which reflects the amount of business the council is currently working on”
	

	2019-0107

	Chairman of the Land Management Committee’s Report

Tonight, we will be considering and discussing the Cemetery landscaping improvement quotes and hopefully agree a proposal.
Claudia and I have conducted our survey of current memorial benches and looked at possible suitable new sites. While conducting the survey we had to bear in mind the criteria that any site ideally be tranquil and afford a pleasant view. While finding suitable sites wasn’t easy, we did manage to identify quite a few possible and the Clerks will now be investigating who owns the land to see who we need to approach for permissions.

Since our last meeting in June the BDC planning committee have considered and rejected the QL development. I am sure this was achieved with the concerted actions of many villages, Brundall Says No and the PC all working together and presenting a very strong case against this housing development. But I have no doubt that Quantum, or another developer, will have another go in the future so now is maybe a good time for us all to start thinking how we can safeguard this central village site for the future. Perhaps we should dare to dream big and the Council could purchase it for ourselves and develop it as we see fit. 

More immediate challenges are facing us as a result of the recent stormy weather, in particular at Cremer’s, and environmental factors affecting the infrastructure Church Fen. This year looks like being a busy one but an interesting one.
The Chairman presented the quotes to the Council for the Cemetery works. at this point Cllr Thorpe left the room and only returned when the discussion and voting was over.

It was resolved unanimously to engage Richardson’s to remove the cemetery spoil and the green waste and to engage Pilgrims to carry out items 1,2 and 3 of the quotes costing £2005. *
Cllr Thorpe re-joined the Meeting.
	*Cllr Thorpe (oversee the works)

	2019-0108
	CDROB Report given by its Chairman Lawrence Britt
“It has been decided by the Committee to add the footpath which runs from the bottom of Berryfields to the A47 to the footpaths improvement project.

At Brundall School the Committee is looking to assist the School to find parking solutions.
A zebra crossing would be a good way of helping the keep the children and general public safe.

Encouragement for parents and children to use bicycles would be a good thing and that is where the cycling routes project is so important. It was noted that the lollipop crossing person had not been employed for well over 10 years. 

The Chairman mentioned that there needs to be a review of what the actual role of the CDROB and Land Management are. This can be achieved by the Advisory and Scrutiny Committee. The Meeting was reminded that CDROB meetings are open to the public. The Committee supports a collaborative approach by the Church, Memorial Hall and the Parish Council for both the land east of the Hall and the Sports Hub. A meeting has been arranged for 9th September for Cllr Wilkins, Rev Leech, the Secretary of the memorial Hall and the Clerk to further discuss this proposal.
The Committee supports a possible CPO as per the item proposal on the agenda.
	

	2019-0109

	Memorial Hall Trustees Report – given by Cllr Thorpe
He attended his first Meeting of the Memorial Hall. The first half was spent sorting out issues that had been left by the previous Committee. There will be an informal meeting on 5th September for the public to receive the final annual accounts and for the Constitution amendments to be shown.

There are not many vacant slots and regular users are still making use of the slots. The Sports Hub was discussed and the Committee were open to discussions between the Church, Memorial Hall and the Parish Council.
The offer from the PC of the Youth Shelter was not approved and the Committee suggested consideration be given to opening up the sides and front for a more visible structure and to stop anti-social behaviour from occurring. This will be taken back to CDROB for discussion. *
	*CDROB

	2019-0110
	Policies Review
The Co-options policy, the Vexatious Complaints Policy and the Employment Policy were all approved unanimously.

The benches policy was deferred as it was proposed that the policy should include gifted benches as well as memorial benches. *
	*Advisory and Scrutiny Committee

	2019-0111


	Planning- 

To further consider progress made on investigating a possible Compulsory Purchase Order on the land east of Brundall Memorial Hall

The Chairman introduced the options to the Council. An indication is required from the Parish Council that it has the will to pursue the first stage of the process. The Council needs to determine what area of land to pursue whether that be just the field or whether it be the surrounding areas contained within the scope of the Quantum Land planning application. It needs to discuss affordability. 
All Councillors were given the opportunity to comment. The GNLP call for sites had identified the whole area of the QL Planning Application as a potential site for 200 houses. The Parish council had identified the whole of the field area as a site for recreation. The next phase of the consultation is out in October for all to comment. (GN). We have the opportunity to obtain a piece of land that has long been important to acquire on behalf of the village. (MSav).

Cllr Savory read out a statement on behalf of Brundall Future Leader Steve Millbank:

“We definitely want to secure the whole field and yes for it to be informal recreational. Lots of grassy open space and walkways. We could have memorial trees and benches donated by villagers. Possibly flowerbeds sponsored by local business. The field could have self-funding potential, parts could be used for summer/Christmas fete, fairs, parties... Pop up ice cream, coffee stalls etc.... And I’m sure there are loads more ideas. .Please do say that I and I’m sure others will absolutely get behind fundraising and finding other sources of financial support. The village are behind us and Brundall Future FB page reached 4500 people so I’m sure we can get support. We need to make this happen, we have worked so hard for 3 years to get to this stage.  Let’s all get together soon to start putting together a fundraising plan”.

We need to carefully consider if we really want Run Dike (JJW). 

The area could be a hub for recreational activities but the whole field is my choice.

Cllr Warns proposed a motion to CPO all the land that QL want to develop as per the Call for Sites area they put forward (GNLP4036). 

Further discussion took place. Our valley is being eroded and that cannot happen so whatever decision is made we need to get it right from the start. (LCB).

We need as much recreational space as we can obtain (MSnow). There are two areas under consideration. The Dike area was included in the planning application because it offered an entrance/exit to the proposed housing estate.

For the Council to retain its credibility it must stick to what it has expressed and to what it requires which is the entire field. We rejected Run Dike, but I believe we must certainly go for 
the whole field. We have approached the landowners to purchase the land who rejected us and the promoters tried to bribe us with resources but they would then cherry pick the best land. (JSW). Whilst we should make another bid to the landowner, we should in tandem make an appeal for the CPO before QL appeal the application. He thanked the Clerk for the report detailing the possibility of applying for a public loan.

We could also consider crowd funding as suggested by Brundall Future. The whole area is my choice as well to link up with Cremer’s Meadow and Marty’s Marsh. (GB)

We need to aim high just like New York’s Central Park. We should aim high and be open to advice and options (GA).
I agree with the Vice Chairman and Cllr Britt as if we do not try it will be a disservice to the village who wish for it to have informal recreational activities and an opportunity for free play which the Sports Hub may not offer. It may also help us with traffic issues. (AF).

We have a Green Infrastructure Plan for the East which has a fund which Blofield PC have accessed heavily. This area is included on that plan.

The Chairman summarised the consensus which was that there appears to be a clear steer and signals the start of the process.  The next stage would be to get valuation advice and expert guidance via solicitors. The Clerk and Deputy Clerk will pursue this information. We need to come back to the Council for key decisions and a possible offer to the landowner must be prepared.

Cllr Warne proposed the land contained in our call for sites application GNLP0269 but withdrew it in favour of Cllr Warns original proposal. Cllr Savory seconded the proposal.
The Council resolved with a majority vote and 1 against to seek to acquire the land marked as GNLP4036 (as per the Call for Sites consultation) by any means which includes by compulsory purchase.
	*Clerks

	2019-0112
	Planning – Decisions:

2019-0569 – Shiels Court -extension to care home with new accommodation for patients. This had been approved at Planning Committee.
To Consider:

20191155 – 21 Strumpshaw Road, Subdivision of Curtilage to provide site for Dwelling (Outline)

20191207 – 17 Springdale Crescent, Building in Rear Garden

20191226 – 15 Station New Road, Erection of porch and storm porch
20191254 – 32 Postwick Lane, Part two storey, part single storey rear extension
The Council gave their comments of No Objection for all 4 considered applications by a majority vote with 1 abstention. 

	

	2019-0113
	Highways - Parish Partnership funding
Three areas for use of the funding were further discussed.
1) Cemetery path improvement

2) Footpath 1 improvements

3) Bus shelters at Blofield Road
The Clerks will look into the suggested improvements to be discussed at the next meeting. * 
Traffic Order for Highfield Avenue

This is now in the hands of the Traffic Order team at Norfolk County Council (Paul Sellick) thanks to the member funding that Cllr Andrew Proctor has allocated to the project.
	*Clerks

	2019-0114
	Brundall Sports Hub

The appointed contractors are almost ready to submit the planning application, and this will be in the public domain very soon. The funding application to Highways England was not taken through to the next stage which was extremely disappointing. We apparently didn’t meet the necessary criteria, yet this had never been presented to us. We will now have to consider other funding options which our agent has already presented to us.
	

	2019-0115
	Finance

Bills for payment for August 2019– £8737.02 excluding vat were verified by Cllr Warne. Payments for July 2019 were checked by Cllr Abbott
To approve the cost of refurbishing the twinning sign – cost at £531 approved.
To approve the purchase of 2 bins for Brundall Memorial Hall at £155 each - only 1 bin approved for purchase at this time. The Clerk will ask the Memorial Hall Committee where they would like it. *
To approve the final costings for the Rectory bus shelter (new wooden design) –  
The council would like to change the design so that the shelter includes perch seating and Perspex windows. Plus, the front height from floor to window bottom shall be reduced to 1metre for better visual for passengers.

The Clerk is still awaiting the concrete base costings. By a unanimous decision, the Council delegated authority to the Clerk to go ahead but to a maximum costing of £3714.02 (Insurance cheque amount minus the payment for the removal of the shelter by Queensbury).

	*Clerk

*Clerk

	2019-0116
	Clerk’s Correspondence
Letter from the Speed Watch Co-ordinator who is resigning on 30 September 2019.
	

	2019-0117
	Items for the next Agenda Meeting of the Parish Council

Cemetery Footpath route (Parish Partnerships) (FT)
Land East of Brundall Memorial Hall – CPO.

	

	2019-0118

	Date, time and venue of next Parish Council Meeting

23rd September – 7pm St Laurence Rooms

Meeting closed at 9.40pm
	

	Signed as a true record …………………………………………….…….    Date ………………………… 


	Brundall Parish Council
	

	Payments for August 2019
	

	Parish clerk costs
	£4,369.18

	Grass cutting monthly contract
	£681.66

	Members Expenses
	£0.00

	Insurance
	£0.00

	Annual Fees
	£0.00

	Allotments/C Park
	£168.97

	Street Lighting
	 £                  525.28 

	Handyman and cleaning
	£441.00

	Office expense
	£100.02

	Repairs and Renewals
	£253.00

	Telephone
	£63.20

	S106
	£250.00

	C Park
	£0.00

	Trees
	£0.00

	Room Hire
	£77.50

	Cremer’s
	£195.00

	Cemetery
	£13.21

	Projects
	£0.00

	Grants
	£599.00

	Chairman's Allowance
	£0.00

	Training
	£0.00

	S137
	£400.00

	Refuse Collection
	£0.00

	Insurance repair
	£600.00

	Total expenditure
	£8,737.02

	RECEIPTS FOR August 2019
	

	Cemetery
	£350.00

	Total Income August 2019
	£350.00
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